MINUTES

JEFFERSON COUNTY REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION

REGULAR MEETING

November 18, 2015
The Towers

500 Market Street, 2nd Floor

Steubenville, Ohio

7:00 P.M.
Present:
Scott Fabian, President, R-Steubenville Township
Chris Rawlings, R-Brush Creek Township


Danny Householder, Vice-President, R-Saline             Geno Morelli, R-Cross Creek Township

Township      





Mark Clark, R-Island Creek Township
Ken Stanley, Secretary, R-Irondale
          
  
John Danko, R-Knox Township
Brandon Andresen, R-Jefferson County    

Rich Richetti, R-Mt. Pleasant Township
Mike Paprocki, R-Jefferson County


Eric Mercer, R-Salem Township
John Hartline, R-Jefferson County


Dan Cermak, R-Smithfield Township

Jim Branagan, R-County Engineer


William Stewart, R-Springfield Township

Thomas Gentile, R- Commissioner


Gini Chandler, R-Wayne Township            

Teresa DiCarlantonio, R-Steubenville

     
 
Dorothy Blaner, A-Toronto




GUESTS
Mayor Gary Pepperling, R-Amsterdam


Bruce Misselwitz, Jefferson County Health
Kay Hilderbrand, A-Amsterdam




Department
 
Gary Griffith, R-Bergholz




Mayor David Gaffney, R-Bloomingdale


STAFF




Kelly Bauknecht, A-Dillonvale



Domenick Mucci, Jr., Director  
Barbara Glessner, R-Empire



Rich Fender, Planner
Mayor John Fabian, R-Mingo Junction





Mayor Charles Bannanio, R-Mt. Pleasant
Denny Taylor, R-New Alexandria



            


Kim McKnight, A-Rayland





Mayor Harry Thomas, R-Richmond



Diana Holcombe, A-Smithfield




Dan Signorini, A-Tiltonsville
Ralph Parissi, A-Wintersville




Matt Goolie, A-Yorkville
         




OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:
Vice President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF OCTOBER 28, 2015 MEETING








A motion was made by Mr. Morelli to accept the minutes of the October 28, 2015  meeting; seconded by Mr. Andersen; motion passed unanimously. 
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Mr. Fabian introduced Mr. Bruce Misselwitz, Jefferson County Health Department.  Mr. Fabian stated that Mr. Misselwitz would like to report about the Feasibility Study between Jefferson County Health Department and the City of Steubenville. The meeting was held November 12, 2015 with contractor from Kent State University. The services provided by the city and the county were compared. They also went over the personnel and their qualifications to do the job on the program. They also talked about community stakeholder participation, the people that we reach out to, talk to and work with. Our next meeting will be on January 7th where we will talk about the financing and facilities and the government. On January 8th we will meet on government legal issues and time tables. Mark Clark chairman of our District Council will be present at our governor’s committee meeting. Also attending with him will be a Board Member Dr. Macedonia and Mr. Bolen and the Mayor. At the end of the meeting we compared enforcement activities. I asked if they wanted us to take over their food service program and she said no. So we will go through the whole feasibility study to see how that comes out. Our options are to do nothing or to contract services between each other or to combine. The combination would make a big difference because the Jefferson County Health Department is a political subdivision and the city is a committee of the city council because they are in charge of the city. There would be a lot of legal maneuvering going around and approval by the state department of anything we do. Mr. Misselwitz opened to questions from anyone. No questions at this time. We are going to proceed with doing this. We have the grant. The grant is paying for everything. He states he expects the feasibility study to be complete in May, June or July of next year. Then we will meet to see what we are going to do from there. 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT

WATER AND SEWER –On November 4th Tim Leasure from the state conducted a monitoring visit on the Adena Wastewater upgrade project. The audit took place in the Regional Planning office and it seemed that Tim was pleased with the auditing. We were a little concerned about some documentation from Adena. However it all worked out extremely well. Bobbie Jo Gaffney the clerk in Adena did a tremendous job helping us to provide the accurate and correct information. We did receive a response to the monitoring visit. Jeff Vaughn the contractor needs to respond to a couple of them. We did find one small error in one of the payrolls. One of the laborers was not paid the pre-veiling wage. There was an adjustment and the issue is being addressed. I want to thank Betty Lou and myself for assisting on the monitoring. All files were found to be complete.  

LAND BANK – This program continues to move forward. As mentioned last month we have 5 demolitions, some blight, under contract. 3 of them have been completed and 2 of them have been submitted to the state for reimbursement. They are continuing to change in mid-stream or are requiring more documentation. Rich has been doing an outstanding job tracking that for us and providing them with anything they need. Hopefully this is the last round of requests. We maybe a little frustrated on the reimbursement process, but as you all know, we created the Land Bank here in Jefferson County to take advantage of this grant opportunity of $715,000. Once we were rewarded that we were responsible for setting up this corporation with policies and procedures. This is why it has been taking us a lot of time. Also the state was not well organized. Continually changing its procedures and asking for more and more detailed information. We are one of the first communities to submit for reimbursement. We are close to receiving our reimbursement. If we do receive it, then we will be one of the first ones to receive a reimbursement under this program. This is one of the ways we are moving forward. Our next meeting for the Land Bank is December 3rd at 1:30 here in the Towers Bldg. We currently have bid packets for 7 more demolitions and we have had 3 contractors pick up a packet. The bid opening will be earlier in the day of our board meeting on December 3rd at 12 noon in the Regional Planning Office. 

2014 CDBG FORMULA – This grant was for $159,000.00. All of the projects are completed or 
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near completion. The only one that is not signed off and completed as of yet, although the scope of work is completed, is the water line replacement in Tiltonsville. We should be resolving that and receiving a final bill from Border Patrol hopefully within the next 2 weeks. They did a great job. I have been almost in daily contact with the village administrator Carl Sgalla. The Village of Titlonsville is also pleased with the outcome of the project. Because of the checklist and some more detailed work, we did request before Betty Lou left us, the drawdown of dollars into our account. That should be closing out soon. I wanted to point out that we had 3 communities take advantage of the FY2014 CDBG. That was Steubenville Township, Bergholz, and Tiltonsville. Steubenville Township and Bergholz did a repaving project. Everything went extremely well. However, in the grant application we earmarked $43,100 for Steubenville Township and $43,100 for Bergholz. We worked with Clay in the engineer’s office to try to accommodate those figures. Both of those communities underspent what was earmarked for their projects. However we are going to move the remaining funds over to the Tiltonsville project. The Tiltonsville project also received $43,000. Their total project was more like $118,000. It is all within the community development. The state has no problems, but we will explain to the board of county commissioners why we are moving those funds within that line item to justify not matching that grant. 

2015 CDBG FORMULA – We have been awarded $135,000.00.  I want to point out that the state continues to reduce our funding for these projects. To give you an idea we were given $284,000 in 2011. And back then we received $39,856 in administration for Regional Planning and in this application we should receive about $20,200 in administration. We are moving forward with 3 projects for FY2015. Our deadline for our environmental review is the day before Thanksgiving. I will review that by the end of the month or the first week of December. It will be sent into the state so we can move forward with the advertisement for the projects. All 3 projects for FY2015 are re-pavement projects.

2014 CHIP- So that you are aware, the City of Toronto is the lead agency, Marshall Bleckman and Associates will be the consultant for the grant. Jefferson County was awarded $225,000. We have received enough applications for rehabs of homes. In fact we have way more than enough for the dollars that are available for funding. The program has changed. I have provided our Executive Board with an email from our consultant Becky Hall from Bleckman and Associates. It is possible that in our next rounds Toronto may not be an eligible community any longer and will have to fall under the county’s CHIP program. We are going to try to do a door-to-door survey to see if they qualify. It is not by population, or if they are a city or village. It is on household income and they are above the threshold. Both Mayor Parker and our consultants feel that the time invested in doing a door to door survey would be worth it. I will continue working with the city and mayor to make the survey a reality. I will report back next month.

We received a letter from Society for Equal Access asking us for our support. The letter is asking us for our support in a grant application to target people below the 59% LMI income area in Jefferson County. This is from the office of aging and can only benefit our residents that are LMI seniors and have an association with the office of aging regent 9. I checked with our local CAC and our CHIP program and they are indicating we should support their efforts. I provided the Executive board with a letter of support for them. I have asked the executive board if it was ok to send a letter showing our support. The executive board will call for a vote later.    

2016 CDBG Formula - Communities start thinking about projects that would benefit the LMI in Jefferson County. We received many applications and submitted as many applications as we were allowed to. Some were successful and some were not. Right after 1st of year we need to hold our public outreach and public hearing to accept projects. I would like to have an updated list to submit with our grant package for future needs. If you have any other funding resources, identify them, local funds from community or matching funds from USDA are great scoring points for this process. The more detail you can provide with your application, why needed, maps, pictures, how it would benefit LMI are all great tools for this grant application. The state will pay more attention to the CDIS inventory list in the future than they have last year. 
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USEPA-We have in the past applied for environmental studies. We were successful in $1 million opportunity back in 2010 that we administered in 2011, 2012, and 2013 that led to 28 Phase I studies and 14 Phase II studies. We were able to leverage $1.5 million for the Clean Ohio Fund in Yorkville and Tiltonsville plant either for the cleanup of the site, doing asbestos surveys, or the removal of a structure. Evan Scurti, from Jefferson County Port Authority contacted me. He received a call from Pat Ford of the BDC of the northern panhandle. Guidelines have once again changed. We thought that when we received $1 million coalition grant because we built a coalition between the city of Steubenville, City of Toronto, Village of Mingo, and the  Village of Yorkville, with Jefferson County being the lead. They would like us to cross regent lines. Jefferson County is Region 5. The Northern Panhandle right across the river, they are in Region 3 for the USEPA. They are encouraging co-ops, collaborations, and coalitions. We thought that BHJ would be a perfect fit to administer it. We met last Monday and talked about how to proceed with this grant opportunity. I also attended the Jefferson County Port Authority board meeting earlier in the month. We need to look at the Ohio River as an asset rather than as a barrier between the two states. This is a golden opportunity that could lead to bigger and better things including economic opportunities for our citizens. 

Mike Paprocki stated that Region 3 in Philadelphia strongly encourages this application. This will be the first application of its kind in the country to go across regions. So it’s not about the money, but getting in the game. All three entities applied, BDC, Regional Planning and us over the last few years and have not been successful for a variety of reasons. We are having a task force coalition meeting on December 8th at our BHJ offices from 1:00 to 3:00 PM. The 18th is the deadline. Our goal is to get the application completed by the 11th because it has to be submitted on-line for the first time. Everybody in the public is invited to the meeting. We have a task force in Brooke and Hancock County that we have been meeting quarterly for 9 years. You had a task force put together and Evan is going to be making contacts with those individuals. Mr. Mucci stated that the last time our task force met was in October 2014. Some of you are members of that task force. Evan will be contacting you. We have the key people; AEP, Columbia Gas, some of the townships and villages, on this task force. We have to narrow down the sites that we are going to submit and a lot of that is going to be driven by the completion of on the Ohio side Phase I studies that were conducted by the USEPA grant that just wrapped up a year ago.

CAPITAL BILL- As everyone knows the Capital Bill is coming up. If anyone is interested I have the application. It is a very simple application. Everything will be run through the OMEGA organization. However Rep. Cerra’s office would like a copy if you are interested in submitting. They have to be brick and mortar type projects for this capital bill. There is a lot of flexibility. The legislators in Columbus are going to be talking about these projects that are included. The local office would be the OMEGA office located in Cambridge. But you really need to have a compelling story of why you are requesting these dollars from the capital project bill. The deadline is December 15th. 
PLANNERS REPORT

The Planner reported on the Landbank they have acquired 37 properties and have done 18 asbestos surveys.  We currently have 5 demolitions of which 3 are complete while the other 2 of them have been submitted for reimbursement. We also have bid packets in our office for 7 properties to be demolished. He has been busy working on the reimbursements for the completed demolitions. Diane Holcombe thanked us for getting one of the houses torn down in Smithfield. It went smooth. They had a couple of glitches at first in making sure everything was disconnected. Mrs. Holcombe extended a thank you to the Land Bank Program and Regional Planning. 
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FINANCIAL REPORT


Mr. Mucci reported as of the end of October the receipts were $125,704 and the expenses were $42,000. As everyone knows our funding was cut last year by the Jefferson County Commissioners by $20,000. We requested $85,000 assistance and received $65,000. As we are approaching the closing of the year, we are still not resolved in our financial situation. As I strongly reported in May, and April, etc. that I felt there was going to be a new day and a new face for Regional Planning. Betty Lou as she expressed to you had some concerns and went out looking and because of her assets stayed as a County employee in the office of the County Commissioners. Our lose was without a doubt their gain. As we continue to struggle in Regional Planning in preparing for next year, I told you back in May that I submitted a budget to the county auditor’s office that was required for Regional Planning’s other expenses, along with 3 full time employees. As you know the last time we had a cut, brought Rich’s hours
down to part time to 28 hours where he even lost his hospitalization. He is looking, but has remained with us and has been a great help with Land Bank and flood plains. 

There has been no clear indication so I created a new budget for the executive board indicating a restructuring of dues for Regional Planning. We talked about this in June, but there has been no movement on this. I created a new budget with $4,000 as the dues are standing now because I have no other indication of how to create a budget without any decision. Community Development will generate $20,200, CHIP agreement is about $1,000, the Land Bank Contract is $1,500 per month or $18,000 annually, and we generate about $200 per month with the deeds and maps we do in the office. With the commissioner’s $65,000 commitment we will have about a $5,000 carry over into next year which creates an $113,000 budget for Regional Planning. Unfortunately the other expenses are what we need to operate the office such as the insurance which I have estimated at $2,000 although it was $1,800 last year, data processing $1,500 for our payroll and financial system, supplies $3,000, dues $800, legal ads $3,000 and our copier contract with Borden is $1,000. That comes to about $16,600. The 3 staff people would be all part time if the budget stays the same at Regional Planning. That is 28 hours for the Director, 28 hours for the Planner, and 28 hours for the administrative assistant for 2016. I do have a budget hearing and I do believe our President is going to attend also scheduled for the first Friday in December. Any commission member who would like to attend is welcome. I understand financing and I know what the County Commissioners are going through. I am prepared to have this as a backup to what I have proposed. It doesn’t look promising and as I’ve told you Regional Planning is going to have a new face. With all of the work that goes through the office to do with less than 3 people would be virtually impossible. Hopefully if Regional Planning survives and has to survive with 3 part time people there could be a lot of movement to keep the office moving forward with the work load and open door policy as we usually do

I have also provided the Executive Board with a job description. As you all know Betty Lou left us and we have a vacancy. Although and I thank the board last month gave me authorization to get temporary help through Manpower so we don’t have to pay all of the fringes and all. The individual; if you haven’t had the opportunity to talk to her, she did call to see if you all were attending tonight; Tabatha is doing an outstanding job for just coming in out of the cold. So, I appreciate her help and assistance. I look forward to if we do any posting or advertising for the job, she might be interested. 


I have also provided the Executive Board with a job description of the Executive Director, my position. The only one I could find was the one they hired me under that was written in 2007. I indicated to the Board that I am prepared and ready to move on because I believe truly that is the wishes of some people. So I will let them have their wish. And we can move forward hopefully and we can move the agency because quite frankly Regional Planning and the work we are dong, consensus that we are building here is way more important than any individuals. They have asked me to hold off until they sort this out and begin a search. With the close out of the end of the year and the year-end reports it is bad timing. I have agreed but am putting everyone on notice that I am ready to make an exit at the 
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appropriate time from Regional Planning. I have prepared a letter, but I am not going to read all of our accomplishments that took everybody involved in this room, some former commission members, and a lot of good help from state people from both sides of the river. I have indicated to the executive board that it is my wishes to stay at least until the end of the year. I have enjoyed my employment. Thank you for the opportunity. I will continue to stay involved. I am concerned about not only the City of Steubenville, because when I was hired a few of you thought that I was going to do everything for the city and not worry about the county but I think I proved everyone wrong. But I will continue to be involved. I still have 2 years left on my Mayor’s term. I have full intentions on carrying out that assigned work that the citizens of Steubenville gave me and I will continue in that capacity and I have an opportunity under the charter members to run 2 more times thereafter. So although I may be stepping aside here in the near future, I will not be leaving my involvement in the community. 

Scott Fabian stated that Domenick gave him his retirement plan and agreed that he would stay on until a new director was found. 


Terry Bell brought to my attention that ET Rover Pipeline would like to set up a meeting with the four townships, Island Creek, Knox, Springfield, and Salem. They would like to meet within the next few weeks. After the meeting if those four townships can meet with Terry to try to figure out a date that you can set that meeting. 
NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be December 16, 2015 at 7:00 p.m. on the second floor of the Towers. Motion was made by Geno Morelli and seconded by Mayor Harry Thomas; motion passed unanimously. 
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Mr. Stewart to adjourn the meeting; seconded by Brandon Andersen; motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,







Ken Stanley, Secretary






As per Tabatha Glover
